EX-4.81 34 d243699dex481.htm EX-4.81

Exhibit 4.81

EXECUTION VERSION

ORDINARY SHARES PURCHASE AGREEMENT

between

QUNAR CAYMAN ISLANDS LIMITED

and

BAIDU HOLDINGS LIMITED

dated as of

June 24, 2011

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  |  |  |  | Page |
1. |  | Purchase and Sale of Ordinary Shares |  |  | 2 |
|  | 1.1 |  | Sale and Issuance of Ordinary Shares |  |  | 2 |
|  | 1.2 |  | Closing; Delivery |  |  | 2 |
|  | 1.3 |  | Defined Terms Used in this Agreement |  |  | 3 |
2. |  | Representations and Warranties of the Company |  |  | 8 |
|  | 2.1 |  | Organization, Good Standing and Qualification |  |  | 8 |
|  | 2.2 |  | Capitalization |  |  | 8 |
|  | 2.3 |  | Subsidiaries |  |  | 11 |
|  | 2.4 |  | Authorization |  |  | 11 |
|  | 2.5 |  | Valid Issuance of Securities |  |  | 11 |
|  | 2.6 |  | Governmental Consents and Filings |  |  | 11 |
|  | 2.7 |  | Litigation |  |  | 12 |
|  | 2.8 |  | Intellectual Property |  |  | 12 |
|  | 2.9 |  | Compliance with Other Instruments |  |  | 13 |
|  | 2.10 |  | Agreements; Actions |  |  | 15 |
|  | 2.11 |  | Disclosure |  |  | 17 |
|  | 2.12 |  | No Conflict of Interest |  |  | 17 |
|  | 2.13 |  | Rights of Registration and Voting Rights |  |  | 18 |
|  | 2.14 |  | Title to Property and Assets |  |  | 18 |
|  | 2.15 |  | Financial Statements |  |  | 18 |
|  | 2.16 |  | Changes |  |  | 19 |
|  | 2.17 |  | Employee Benefit Plans; Employees |  |  | 20 |
|  | 2.18 |  | Taxes |  |  | 21 |
|  | 2.19 |  | Labor Agreements and Actions |  |  | 21 |
|  | 2.20 |  | Proprietary Information, Invention Assignment and Non-Competition Agreement |  |  | 22 |
|  | 2.21 |  | Permits |  |  | 22 |
|  | 2.22 |  | Corporate Documents |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.23 |  | Controlled Foreign Corporation |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.24 |  | 83(b) Elections |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.25 |  | Real Property Holding Corporation |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.26 |  | Circular 75 Registration |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.27 |  | No Directed Selling Efforts |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.28 |  | Insurance Coverage |  |  | 23 |
|  | 2.29 |  | Environment |  |  | 24 |
|  | 2.30 |  | PRC Taxes and Subsidies |  |  | 24 |
|  | 2.31 |  | Finder’s Fee |  |  | 24 |
3. |  | Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser |  |  | 24 |
|  | 3.1 |  | Authorization |  |  | 24 |

-i-

TABLE OF CONTENTS

|  |  | 3.2 |  |  | Purchase Entirely for Own Account |  |  | 25 |
|  |  | 3.3 |  |  | Disclosure of Information |  |  | 25 |
|  |  | 3.4 |  |  | Restricted Securities |  |  | 25 |
|  |  | 3.5 |  |  | No Public Market |  |  | 25 |
|  |  | 3.6 |  |  | Legends |  |  | 26 |
|  |  | 3.7 |  |  | Not U.S. Person |  |  | 26 |
|  |  | 3.8 |  |  | Home Laws |  |  | 26 |
|  |  | 3.9 |  |  | No General Solicitation |  |  | 26 |
|  |  | 3.10 |  |  | Finder’s Fee |  |  | 26 |
|  |  | 3.11 |  |  | Sufficient Funds Available |  |  | 27 |
4. |  |  | Pre-Closing Covenants |  |  | 27 |
|  |  | 4.1 |  |  | Conduct of the Company |  |  | 27 |
|  |  | 4.2 |  |  | Access to Information |  |  | 29 |
|  |  | 4.3 |  |  | Notices of Certain Matters |  |  | 29 |
|  |  | 4.4 |  |  | Reasonable Efforts to Complete |  |  | 30 |
|  |  | 4.5 |  |  | Public Announcements |  |  | 30 |
|  |  | 4.6 |  |  | Exclusivity |  |  | 30 |
5. |  |  | Conditions of the Purchaser’s Obligations at Closing |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.1 |  |  | Representations and Warranties |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.2 |  |  | Performance |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.3 |  |  | No MAE |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.4 |  |  | Compliance Certificate |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.5 |  |  | Qualifications |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.6 |  |  | Approvals and Consents |  |  | 31 |
|  |  | 5.7 |  |  | Boards of Directors |  |  | 32 |
|  |  | 5.8 |  |  | Restated Articles and Amended Share Plan |  |  | 32 |
|  |  | 5.9 |  |  | Transaction Documents |  |  | 32 |
|  |  | 5.10 |  |  | Employment Agreements |  |  | 32 |
|  |  | 5.11 |  |  | Proprietary Information, Invention Assignment and Non-Competition Agreement. |  |  | 32 |
|  |  | 5.12 |  |  | Director’s Certificate |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.13 |  |  | [Reserved] |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.14 |  |  | Opinion of PRC Counsel |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.15 |  |  | Opinion of Cayman Counsel |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.16 |  |  | [Reserved] |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.17 |  |  | Proceedings and Documents |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.18 |  |  | Due Diligence |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.19 |  |  | Restructuring |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.20 |  |  | Termination of Shareholder Agreements |  |  | 33 |
|  |  | 5.21 |  |  | Minimum Percentage Ownership |  |  | 33 |

-ii-

TABLE OF CONTENTS

6. |  | Conditions of the Company’s Obligations at Closing |  |  | 33 |
|  | 6.1 |  | Representations and Warranties |  |  | 33 |
|  | 6.2 |  | Performance |  |  | 34 |
|  | 6.3 |  | Qualifications |  |  | 34 |
7. |  | Post-Closing Covenants |  |  | 34 |
|  | 7.1 |  | Conduct of the Business of the Group Companies |  |  | 34 |
|  | 7.2 |  | Notice of Breach |  |  | 34 |
|  | 7.3 |  | Compliance with Law and Instruments |  |  | 34 |
|  | 7.4 |  | Circular 75 Registration |  |  | 34 |
|  | 7.5 |  | Investment Policy |  |  | 35 |
|  | 7.6 |  | Circular 75 Modification Registration |  |  | 35 |
|  | 7.7 |  | Delivery of Audited Financial Statements |  |  | 35 |
|  | 7.8 |  | Certain PRC Licenses and Registrations |  |  | 35 |
|  | 7.9 |  | Company Press Releases |  |  | 36 |
|  | 7.10 |  | Termination of Covenants |  |  | 36 |
8. |  | Miscellaneous |  |  | 36 |
|  | 8.1 |  | Survival of Warranties |  |  | 36 |
|  | 8.2 |  | Termination |  |  | 36 |
|  | 8.3 |  | Transfer; Successors and Assigns |  |  | 37 |
|  | 8.4 |  | Governing Law |  |  | 37 |
|  | 8.5 |  | Counterparts |  |  | 37 |
|  | 8.6 |  | Titles and Subtitles |  |  | 37 |
|  | 8.7 |  | Notices |  |  | 37 |
|  | 8.8 |  | Attorney’s Fees |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.9 |  | Amendments and Waivers |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.10 |  | Severability |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.11 |  | Delays or Omissions |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.12 |  | Entire Agreement |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.13 |  | Dispute Resolution |  |  | 38 |
|  | 8.14 |  | Transaction Fees and Expenses |  |  | 39 |
|  | 8.15 |  | Schedule of Exceptions |  |  | 39 |

-iii-

QUNAR CAYMAN ISLANDS LIMITED

ORDINARY SHARES PURCHASE AGREEMENT

This Ordinary Shares Purchase Agreement (this “Agreement”) is made as of the 24 th day of June, 2011 by and between Qunar Cayman Islands Limited, a Cayman Islands exempted company (the “Company”) and Baidu Holdings Limited, a British Virgin Islands company (the “Purchaser”).

WHEREAS, as of the date hereof, the issued and outstanding shares of share capital of the Company consists of 29,222,825 ordinary shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Ordinary Shares”), 25,248,600 Series A Preferred Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Series A Preferred Shares”), 24,448,690 Series B Preferred Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Series B Preferred Shares”), and 11,600,055 Series C Preferred Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Series C Preferred Shares”), and there are 9,121,221 Share Entitlements (as defined herein), 283,600 Vested Stock Options (as defined herein), 900,652 Unvested Stock Options (as defined herein) and 1,311,527 Unallocated Stock Options (as defined herein).

WHEREAS, pursuant to the First Conversion (as defined herein), as of the Record Date (as defined herein), the issued and outstanding shares of share capital of the Company shall consist of 21,343,674 Ordinary Shares, 12,486,348 Class A Ordinary Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Class A Ordinary Shares”), 49,971,749 Class B Ordinary Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Class B Ordinary Shares”) and 6,718,399 Class C Ordinary Shares, par value US$0.001 per share, in the share capital of the Company (“Class C Ordinary Shares”), and there will be 9,121,221 Share Entitlements, 283,600 Vested Stock Options, 900,652 Unvested Stock Options and 1,311,527 Unallocated Stock Options.

WHEREAS, pursuant to the Second Conversion (as defined herein), immediately prior to the Closing (as defined herein), the issued and outstanding shares of the Company shall consist of 100,210,382 Ordinary Shares, and there will be 14,958,899 Share Entitlements, 283,600 Vested Stock Options, 1,599,612 Unvested Stock Options and 3,882,251 Unallocated Stock Options.

WHEREAS, the parties contemplate a transaction pursuant to which, upon the terms and subject to the conditions set forth in this Agreement, the Company will sell and issue to the Purchaser, and the Purchase shall purchase from the Company, at the Closing (as defined herein) 181,402,116 newly issued Ordinary Shares, representing 60% of the Ordinary Shares on a Fully-Diluted (as defined herein) basis, for the purchase price as set forth herein.

WHEREAS, the parties hereto desire to make certain representations, warranties, covenants and agreements, and to prescribe certain conditions, with respect to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing premises and the representations, warranties, covenants and agreements set forth herein, as well as other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged and accepted, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

| 1. | Purchase and Sale of Ordinary Shares.

1.1 Sale and Issuance of Ordinary Shares. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, the Purchaser agrees to purchase at the Closing and the Company agrees to sell and issue to the Purchaser at the Closing that number of Ordinary Shares equal to 181,402,116, representing 60% of the Ordinary Shares on a Fully-Diluted basis, for an aggregate purchase price of US$306,000,000 (the “Purchase Price”). The Ordinary Shares issued to the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement shall be hereinafter referred to as the “Shares.”

1.2 Closing; Delivery.

(a) The purchase and sale of the Shares shall take place at the offices of Davis Polk & Wardwell, Hong Kong Solicitors, The Hong Kong Club Building, 3A Chater Road, Hong Kong, at 10:00 a.m. Hong Kong time, as soon as possible, but in no event later than five Business Days, after fulfillment or waiver of the conditions set forth in Articles 5 and 6, or at such other time and place as the Company and the Purchaser mutually agree upon, orally or in writing (which time and place are designated as the “Closing”).

(b) At least three Business Days prior to the date of the Closing, the Company shall deliver to the Purchaser a certificate of the Company signed by the Chief Executive Officer and the Chief Financial Officer of the Company (the “Allocation Certificate”) certifying as to the accuracy and completeness, in each case as of the Closing, of: (i) the amount of the Dividends (as defined in the Transaction Framework Agreement) payable to each Shareholder (and the payee thereof), (ii) the amount of the CERH Fees (as defined in the Transaction Framework Agreement) payable to each Stock Option Holder and/or Share Entitlement Holder (and the payee thereof) and (iii) the amount and payee of all First Installments (as defined in the Transaction Framework Agreement) payable to each Equity Holder (and the payee thereof). Upon approval of the Allocation Certificate by the Purchaser prior to the date of the Closing, the Allocation Certificate shall be deemed the definitive calculation of such all amounts payable by the Company to each of the Equity Holders pursuant to, and subject to the terms of, the Transaction Framework Agreement.

(c) At the Closing, the Company shall deliver to the Purchaser a certificate representing the Shares (together with certified copy of register of members of the Company reflecting Purchaser as the owner of Shares) against (i) payment of an amount equal to the Purchase Price minus the Escrow Amount to the Company (the “Closing Amount”), by wire transfer to a bank account designated by the Company at least three Business Days prior to the date of the Closing, and (ii) as directed hereby by the Company, deposit of an amount equal to US$45,900,000 (the “Escrow Amount”) to JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., acting through its Hong Kong branch (the “Escrow Agent”), by wire transfer to the Escrow Account (as defined in the Escrow Agreement) (the “Escrow Account”).

-2-

1.3 Defined Terms Used in this Agreement. In addition to the terms defined above, the following terms used in this Agreement shall be construed to have the meanings set forth or referenced below.

“Acknowledgement Agreement” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“Amended Share Plan” means the Share Plan as effective as of the Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit A attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Board” means the Board of Directors of the Company.

“Business Cooperation Agreement” means the Business Cooperation Agreement to be entered into by and between the Company and Baidu, Inc., dated as of the date of Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit B attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Business Day” means a day other than Saturday, Sunday or any other day on which commercial banks in the PRC or the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region are authorized or required by applicable law to close.

“Circular 75” means the Circular 75, issued by the State Administration of Foreign Exchange of the PRC on October 21, 2005, titled “Notice Regarding Certain Administrative Measures on Financing and Inbound Investments by PRC Residents Through Offshore Special Purpose Vehicles,”

effective as of November 1, 2005, or any successor rule or regulation under PRC Law.

“Code” means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended.

“Consenting Holders” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“Domestic Entities” means Domestic TopCo and Domestic Sub.

“Domestic Sub” means Beijing Jiaxin Haoyuan Information Technology Co., Ltd. , a limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the PRC and a wholly-owned subsidiary of Domestic TopCo.

“Domestic TopCo” means Beijing Qu Na Information Technology Co., Ltd. , a limited liability company organized and existing under the laws of the PRC.

“Equity Holders” means all Shareholders, Stock Option Holders and Share Entitlement Holders.

-3-

“Employment Agreements” mean the employment agreements to be entered into by and between any Group Company and each of the employees listed in Exhibit C attached hereto, in each case, effective as of the date of Closing.

“Escrow Agreement” means the Escrow Agreement, dated as of the date of the Closing, to be entered into by and among the Purchaser, the Company, the Escrow Agent and the Holders’ Indemnification Representative reflecting the provisions of the Transaction Framework Agreement, as negotiated in good faith by the Purchaser and the Company prior to the date of the Closing.

“Existing Articles” means Amended and Restated Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company in effect as of the date hereof.

“First Conversion” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“First Restated Articles” means the Amended and Restated Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company giving effect to the First Conversion and Second Conversion, substantially in the form of Exhibit E attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Founders” means each of Frederick Demopolous and Zhuang Chenchao.

“Fully-Diluted” means, with respect to the Ordinary Shares, all outstanding Ordinary Shares and all Ordinary Shares issuable in respect of securities convertible into or exchangeable for Ordinary Shares (including any preference shares), all share appreciation rights, options, warrants, share entitlements and other rights to purchase or subscribe for Ordinary Shares or securities convertible into or exchangeable for Ordinary Shares, including the Stock Options, the Share Entitlements and any Unallocated Stock Options.

“Fundamental Representations” means the representations and warranties of the Company contained in those Sections or Subsections set forth in Article 2 which are marked with an asterisk (*).

“Governmental or Regulatory Authority” means any nation or government or any province or state or any other political subdivision thereof, or any entity, authority or body exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government, including any government authority, agency, department, board, commission or instrumentality or any political subdivision thereof, any court, tribunal or arbitrator, and any self-regulatory organization.

“Group Companies” means the Company, WFOE, HK Entity, the Domestic Entities and any controlled affiliate any of the foregoing which that is not a natural person (each, a “Group Company”).

-4-

“HK Entity” means Queen’s Road Investment Management Limited, a limited liability company legally organized and existing under the laws of the Special Administrative Region of Hong Kong.

“Holders’ Indemnification Representative” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“Intellectual Property” means any and all (i) patents, all patent rights and all applications therefor and all reissues, reexaminations, continuations, continuations-in-part, divisions, and patent term extensions thereof, (ii) inventions (whether patentable or not), discoveries, improvements, concepts, innovations and industrial models, (iii) registered and unregistered copyrights, copyright registrations and applications, author’s rights and works of authorship (including artwork of any kind and software of all types in whatever medium, inclusive of computer programs, source code, object code and executable code, and related documentation), (iv) URLs, web sites, web pages and any part thereof, (v) technical information, know-how, trade secrets, drawings, designs, design protocols, specifications for parts and devices, quality assurance and control procedures, design tools, manuals, research data concerning historic and current research and development efforts, including the results of successful and unsuccessful designs, databases and proprietary data, (vi) proprietary processes, technology, engineering, formulae, algorithms and operational procedures, (vii) trade names, trade dress, trademarks, domain names, and service marks, and registrations and applications therefor, (viii) the goodwill of the business symbolized or represented by the foregoing, customer lists and other proprietary information and common-law rights, (ix) any other intellectual property or proprietary rights, and (x) all rights to sue or recover and retain damages, costs and attorneys’ fees for past, present and future infringement of misappropriation of any of the foregoing.

“Investors’ Rights Agreement” means the Amended and Restated Investors’ Rights Agreement entered into by and between the Company, the Purchaser and the Shareholders, dated as of the date of the Closing, in substantially the form of Exhibit F attached hereto, with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Key Shareholder” means each of the Founders and the other Shareholders listed on Exhibit G attached hereto.

“Knowledge,” including the phrase “to the Company’s Knowledge” or “to the Group Company’s Knowledge” shall mean the actual knowledge of any of the officers of any of the Group Companies.

“Law” means any constitutional provision, statute or other law, rule, regulation, official policy or interpretation of any Governmental or Regulatory Authority applicable to the Company or any Group Company.

“Material Adverse Effect” means a material adverse effect on the business, assets (including intangible assets), liabilities, financial condition, property or results of operations of the Company or any other Group Company taken as a whole.

-5-

“Order” means any injunction, judgment, decree, order, ruling, assessment or writ of any Governmental or Regulatory Authority.

“Person” means any individual, corporation, partnership, trust, limited liability company, association or other entity.

“Restructuring” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“PRC” means People’s Republic of China but solely for purposes of this Agreement and the other Transaction Documents, excluding the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region, Macau Special Administrative Region and the island of Taiwan.

“PRC Resident” has the meaning as set forth in Circular 75.

“Second Conversion” shall have the meaning ascribed to such term in the Transaction Framework Agreement.

“Second Restated Articles” means the Amended and Restated Memorandum and Articles of Association of the Company adopted with effect from Closing in substantially the form of Exhibit H attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Securities Act” means the U.S. Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

“Share Entitlement” means, as of the date of determination, any outstanding entitlement or right of any Person to be reflected in the register of members of the Company as the holder of any shares of share capital in the Company pursuant to the exercise of any Stock Option by such Person prior to the date of determination.

“Share Entitlement Holders” means all Persons holding Share Entitlements immediately prior to the Closing and listed on Exhibit I attached hereto.

“Shareholders” means all Persons holding shares of the Company and listed in the register of members of the Company immediately prior to the Closing.

“Stock Option” means any outstanding option or right to purchase any share of the Company.

“Stock Option Holders” means all Persons holding Stock Options immediately prior to the Closing and listed on Exhibit I attached hereto.

“Tax” or “Taxes” means (i) any tax, duty, custom, fee, assessment charge, or other levy separately or jointly due or payable to, or levied or imposed by any Governmental or Regulatory Authority, including income, gross receipts, license, wages, payroll, employment, excise, severance, stamp, occupation, premium, windfall profits, environmental, customs duty, capital, capital gains, capital stock, goods and services, franchise, profits, withholding, social

-6-

security, unemployment, disability, real property, personal property, sales, use, transfer, transaction, registration, value added, alternative/add-on minimum, estimated or other tax, duty, charge, custom, governmental fee, assessment or other levy of any kind whatsoever, including any interest, penalty, fine or addition thereto, and any interest with respect to such addition or penalty, and (ii) any liability for the payment of any amounts described in clause (i) for or to any other Person as a result of being a member of an affiliated, consolidated, combined or unitary group, or as a transferee or successor, by contract, or otherwise, including as a result of an express or implied obligation to indemnify any other Person with respect to the payment of any amounts described in clause (i).

“Tax Asset” means any net operating loss, net capital loss, foreign tax credit, or any other credit or tax attribute that could be carried forward or back to reduce Taxes.

“Tax Return” means any return, statement, report, election, declaration, disclosure, schedule or form relating to Taxes that is filed or required to be filed with any taxing authority.

“Transaction Documents” means this Agreement, the Existing Articles, First Restated Articles, the Second Restated Articles, the Allocation Certificate, the Amended Share Plan, the Business Cooperation Agreement, the Investors’ Rights Agreement, the Employment Agreements, the Escrow Agreement, the Transaction Framework Agreement, the Transfer of Shares Agreement and the Voting Agreement.

“Transaction Framework Agreement” means the Transaction Framework Agreement entered into by and between the Purchaser, the Company and the Consenting Holders, substantially in the form of Exhibit J attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Transfer of Shares Agreement” means the Transfer of Shares Agreement entered into by and among the Company, the Purchaser and the Shareholders, dated as of the date of the Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit K attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

“Unallocated Stock Options” means all option or right to purchase any share of the Company reserved for issuance under any share option plan, restricted share purchase plan or other similar share plan of the Company, including pursuant to the Amended Share Plan, which shall not have been granted or issued to any Equity Holder as of the date of determination.

“Unvested Stock Option” means each Stock Option which shall not have fully vested as of the relevant date specified herein.

“Vested Stock Option” means each Stock Option which shall have fully vested as of the relevant date specified herein.

“Voting Agreement” means the Amended and Restated Voting Agreement entered into by and among the Company, the Purchaser and the Shareholders, dated as of the date of the Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit L attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

-7-

“WFOE” means Beijing Qunar Software Technology Co., Ltd. a wholly foreign owned enterprise organized and existing under the laws of the PRC.

2. Representations and Warranties of the Company. The Company hereby represents and warrants to the Purchaser that, except as set forth on the Schedule of Exceptions the delivered to the Purchaser concurrently with the execution of this Agreement (the “Schedule of Exceptions”), the following representations are true and complete as of the date of the Closing.

2.1 Organization, Good Standing and Qualification.* The Company is a corporation duly incorporated, validly existing and in good standing under the laws of the Cayman Islands and has all requisite corporate power and authority necessary to own, lease and operate the assets and properties it now owns, leases and operates, and to carry on its business as presently conducted or proposed to be conducted. The Company is duly qualified to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which the failure so to qualify would have a Material Adverse Effect. The Company is permitted by the laws of the Cayman Islands to carry on business outside the Cayman Islands. Each of WFOE and the Domestic Entities is duly organized, validly existing and in good standing with its business license and articles of association in full force and effect under, and in compliance with, the Laws of the PRC. Each of Group Companies (other than the Company) has all requisite corporate power and authority to own, lease and operate its properties and to carry on its business as now conducted and as proposed to be conducted and is duly qualified to transact business and is in good standing in each jurisdiction in which it conducts a material portion of its business in which failure to do so would have a Material Adverse Effect.

2.2 Capitalization.*

(A) Company.

(a) As of the date hereof, (i) the authorized capital of the Company consists of (i) 121,927,965 Ordinary Shares, of which 29,222,825 are issued and outstanding, (ii) 26,350,960 Series A Preferred Shares, of which 25,248,600 are issued and outstanding, (iii) 24,828,360 Series B Preferred Shares, of which 24,448,690 are issued and outstanding, and (iv) 12,000,000 Series C Preferred Shares, of which 11,600,055 are issued and outstanding, in each case, held by the Persons and in the amounts listed in Section 2.2(A)(a) of the Schedule of Exceptions and (ii) the Company has reserved 11,617,000 Ordinary Shares for issuance to officers, directors, employees and consultants of the Company pursuant to the Company’s 2007 Share Plan, as amended (the “Share Plan”), of which 1,311,527 Ordinary Shares remain available for grant of Stock Options or other equity awards, and there are 9,121,221 Share Entitlements, 283,600 Vested Stock Options, 900,652 Unvested Stock Options and 1,311,527 Unallocated Stock Options. Section 2.2(A)(a) of the Schedule of Exceptions completely and accurately lists the holders of all such Share Entitlements, Vested Stock Options and Unvested Stock Options, the number and type of shares of the Company subject to such options, the exercise price of such options (including with respect to any Share Entitlements, the method of exercise), and the vesting schedule for such options.

-8-

(b) After giving effect to the First Conversion, as of the Record Date, (i) the authorized capital of the Company will consist of (A) 115,930,789 Ordinary Shares, of which 21,343,674 will be issued and outstanding, (B) 12,486,348 Class A Ordinary Shares, of which 12,486,348 will be issued and outstanding, (C) 49,971,749 Class B Ordinary Shares, of which 49,971,749 will be issued and outstanding, and (D) 6,718,399 Class C Ordinary Shares, of which 6,718,399 will be issued and outstanding, in each case, held by the Persons and in the amounts listed in Section 2.2(A)(b) of the Schedule of Exceptions and (ii) the Company will have reserved 11,617,000 Ordinary Shares for issuance to officers, directors, employees and consultants of the Company pursuant to the Share Plan, of which 1,311,527 Ordinary Shares will remain available for grant of Stock Options or other equity awards, and there will be 9,121,221 Share Entitlements, 283,600 Vested Stock Options, 900,652 Unvested Stock Options and 1,311,527 Unallocated Stock Options. Section 2.2(A)(b) of the Schedule of Exceptions completely and accurately lists the holders of all such Share Entitlements, Vested Stock Options and Unvested Stock Options, the number and type of shares of the Company subject to such options, the exercise price of such options (including with respect to any Share Entitlements, the method of exercise), and the vesting schedule for such options.

(c) After giving effect to the Second Conversion, immediately prior to the Closing, (i) the authorized capital of the Company will consist of 800,000,000 Ordinary Shares, of which 100,210,382 will be issued and outstanding, held by the Persons and in the amounts listed in Section 2.2(A)(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions and (ii) the Company will have reserved 20,724,362 Ordinary Shares for issuance to officers, directors, employees and consultants of the Company pursuant to the Amended Share Plan, of which 3,882,251 Ordinary Shares will remain available for grant of Stock Options or other equity awards, and there will be 14,958,899 Share Entitlements, 283,600 Vested Stock Options, 1,599,612 Unvested Stock Options and 3,882,251 Unallocated Stock Options. Section 2.2(A)(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions completely and accurately lists the holders of all such Share Entitlements, Vested Stock Options and Unvested Stock Options, the number and type of shares of the Company subject to such options, the exercise price of such options (including with respect to any Share Entitlements, the method of exercise), and the vesting schedule for such options.

(d) Section 2.2(A)(d) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth the capitalization of the Company immediately following the Closing including the number of shares of the following: (i) issued and outstanding Ordinary Shares, (ii) the Share Entitlements, (iii) Vested Stock Options and Unvested Stock Options, including vesting schedule and exercise price, (iv) Unallocated Stock Options; and (v) warrants or share purchase rights, if any. Except (x) as set forth in Section 2.2(A)(d) of the Schedule of Exceptions and (y) for the rights provided in the Transaction Documents, immediately following the Closing there will be no outstanding options, warrants, rights (including conversion or preemptive rights and rights of first refusal or similar rights) or agreements, orally or in writing, for the purchase or acquisition from the Company of any shares. No share plan, share purchase, share option or other agreement or understanding between the Company and any holder of equity securities or rights to purchase equity securities provides for acceleration or other changes in the vesting provisions or terms of such agreements or understandings, or the lapse of a Company repurchase right, upon the occurrence of any event.

-9-

(B) WFOE, Domestic Entities and HK Entity.

(a) The registered capital of each of WFOE and the Domestic Entities, and the shareholders of the HK Entity, are set forth opposite their respective names on Section 2.2(B)(a) of the Schedule of Exceptions. The registered capital of the Domestic Entities and WFOE are fully paid. Section 2.2(B)(a) of the Schedule of Exceptions completely and accurately lists all those who are the beneficial owners of the registered capital of WFOE and the Domestic Entities and the respective percentage of registered capital held thereby, and the shareholders of the HK Entity, and as will be held thereby immediately prior to the Closing.

(b) Except as set forth in the Existing Domestic Documents, there are no outstanding options, warrants, rights (including conversion or preemptive rights and rights of first refusal), subscriptions, or other rights, proxy or shareholders agreements or contracts of any kind, either directly or indirectly, entitling the holder thereof to purchase or otherwise acquire or to compel any of WFOE, the Domestic Entities, and the HK Entity to increase or decrease its registered capital.

(c) Section 2.2(B)(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions lists all currently effective (i) approval letters and Foreign Investment Enterprise Approval Certificate issued by the PRC Ministry of Commerce or the relevant local officers to any Group Company which is a wholly foreign owned enterprise or Sino-foreign joint venture or Sino-foreign co-operative joint venture (collectively, the “FIEs”) with respect to the establishment and change of such FIEs (including changes in registered capital, shareholding, business scope and equity interest, etc.), (ii) approval letters issued by the PRC National Development and Reform Commission or its relevant local offices to any Group Company on the establishment of such Group Company or its operations or other project constructions, if any, (iii) business licenses issued by the PRC State Administration of Industry and Commerce and any local administration for industry and commerce to any Group Company, (iv) registrations with the PRC State Administration of Foreign Exchange or its local counterparts (“SAFE”) on the round-trip investment by any Founders or other Shareholders who are PRC residents or WFOE or the Domestic Entities, (v) tax registration certificates of WFOE or the Domestic Entities, (vi) Capital Verification Reports of WFOE and the Domestic Entities with respect to its establishment and change of registered capital, (vii) valuation reports of the shareholders’ contribution in kind (if any) issued by a qualified PRC asset valuation institute (or, if relating to state-owned assets, valuation reports by State-owned Assets Supervision and Administration Commission or its local counterparts, if any), (viii) Foreign Exchange Registration Certificates of any FIEs, and (ix) Organization Code Certificates of WFOE and the Domestic Entities. The Company has made available to counsel to the Purchaser a true copy of each of the documents listed in Section 2.2(B)(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions.

-10-

(d) All business licenses of WFOE and each Domestic Entity with the relevant AIC authorities in the PRC are valid and reflect the current registered address of such Group Companies.

2.3 Subsidiaries . The Company does not currently own or control, directly or indirectly, any interest in any other corporation, partnership, trust, joint venture, limited liability company, association or other business entity other than the WFOE, HK Entity and the Domestic Entities. Except as disclosed in Section 2.3 of the Schedule of Exceptions, none of the Company, WFOE and the Domestic Entities is a participant in any joint venture, partnership or similar arrangement.

2.4 Authorization.* All corporate action on the part of the Company, its officers, directors and shareholders necessary for the authorization, execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Transaction Documents, the performance of all obligations of the Company hereunder and thereunder, including the Restructuring, and the authorization, issuance and delivery of the Shares has been taken or will be taken prior to the Closing, and the Transaction Documents, when executed and delivered by the Company, shall constitute valid and legally binding obligations of the Company, enforceable against the Company in accordance with their respective terms except (i) as limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency, reorganization, moratorium, fraudulent conveyance, or other laws of general application relating to or affecting the enforcement of creditors’ rights generally, (ii) as limited by laws relating to the availability of specific performance, injunctive relief, or other equitable remedies, or (iii) to the extent the indemnification provisions contained in the Investors’ Rights Agreement may be limited by applicable federal or state securities laws. As of the Record Date, the First Restated Articles will be in full force and effect. Immediately after the Closing, the Second Restated Articles will be in full force and effect.

2.5 Valid Issuance of Securities.* The Shares, when issued and sold in accordance with the terms hereof for the consideration expressed herein, will be duly and validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free of restrictions on transfer other than restrictions on transfer under this Agreement or any other Transaction Agreement, applicable state and federal securities laws and liens or encumbrances created by or imposed by such Purchaser. Based in part upon the representations of the Purchaser in Section 3.7 of this Agreement and subject to the provisions of Section 2.6 below, the Shares will be issued in compliance with all applicable federal and state securities laws. Immediately after the Closing, the Shares shall represent 60% of the Ordinary Shares, calculated on a Fully-Diluted basis.

2.6 Governmental Consents and Filings . Assuming the accuracy of the representations made by the Purchaser in Section 3.7 and 3.8 of this Agreement, no consent, approval, order or authorization of, or notification, registration, qualification, designation, declaration or filing with, any federal, state or local governmental authority is required on the part of any Group Company or any Key Shareholder in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, except for filings pursuant to applicable Cayman Islands, U.S. state and federal law.

-11-

2.7 Litigation. Except as set forth in Section 2.7 of the Schedule of Exceptions, there is no claim, action, suit, proceeding, arbitration, complaint, charge or investigation pending against any Group Company, or any Key Shareholder in connection with his or her relationship with Group Company or, to the Company’s Knowledge, currently threatened against any Group Company, any Key Shareholder or any officer, director or employee of any Group Company (in their capacity as such). None of the Group Companies, and to the Company’s Knowledge, none of their officers or directors, is a party or is named as subject to the provisions of any order, writ, injunction, judgment or decree of any Governmental or Regulatory Authority (in the case of officers or directors, such as would affect any Group Company). Except as set forth in Section 2.7 of the Schedule of Exceptions, there is no (i) action, suit or proceeding by any Group Company pending or which any Group Company intends to initiate, or (ii) disputes with or claims against any Governmental or Regulatory Authority whether in respect of taxes, fines, penalties, administrative action, or otherwise. Except as disclosed in Section 2.7 of the Schedule of Exceptions, the foregoing includes, without limitation, actions, suits, proceedings or investigations pending or threatened in writing (or any basis therefor known to the Company) involving the prior employment of any of the Key Shareholders, their services provided in connection with the business of the Group Companies, or any information or techniques allegedly proprietary to any of their former employers, or their obligations under any agreements with prior employers. Section 2.7 of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth all material consent decrees, judgments, other decrees or orders, settlement agreements or similar matters involving any Group Company within the last five fiscal years, if any. Section 2.7 of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth, to the Company’s Knowledge, a description of any litigation involving an executive officer or director of any Group Company concerning bankruptcy, crimes, violations of securities or commodity laws or business practices within the last five fiscal years, if any.

2.8 Intellectual Property.

(a) Each Group Company owns or possesses sufficient legal rights to all Intellectual Property used in connection with the business of such Group Company as now conducted (the “Group Company IP”) without any conflict with, or infringement of, the rights of others. A Group Company is the sole and exclusive owner of all right, title and interest in and to all Group Company IP and, other than with respect to commercially available software products under standard end-user object code license agreements, there are no outstanding options, licenses, agreements, claims, encumbrances or shared ownership interests of any kind relating to any Group Company IP, nor is any Group Company bound by or a party to any options, licenses or agreements of any kind with respect to the Intellectual Property and processes of any other Person. No Group Company has infringed, misappropriated or otherwise violated any right in Intellectual Property of any third party, and none of the Group Companies has received any communications alleging that any Group Company has violated or, by conducting its business, would violate any of the Intellectual Property or processes of any other Person. To the Company’s Knowledge, no third party is violating or infringing any Group Company IP. The Group Companies have taken reasonable measures to protect the proprietary nature of the Group Company IP. Section 2.8(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions lists (i) all confidentiality, non-disclosure, non-competition, work-for-hire and invention and copyright assignment agreements to which any Group Company or any employees or consultants of the foregoing are parties, and

-12-

(ii) any current or former employees or consultants of any Group Company which are not parties to any such agreements. With respect to patent rights, trademark and service mark rights, and any data or content provided or made available to any Group Company by a third party, the representations and warranties of this Section 2.8(a) are made only to the Company’s Knowledge and without having conducted any special investigation or patent or trademark or service mark search.

(b) None of the Group Companies is aware that any of its employees is obligated under any contract (including licenses, covenants or commitments of any nature) or other agreement, or subject to any judgment, decree or order of any court or administrative agency, that would interfere with the use of such employee’s best efforts to promote the interest of such Group Company or that would conflict with the business of such Group Company. Neither the execution or delivery of this Agreement, nor the carrying on of a Group Company’s business by the employees of such Group Company, nor the conduct of such Group Company’s business as proposed, will, to the Company’s Knowledge, conflict with or result in a breach of the terms, conditions, or provisions of, or constitute a default under, any contract, covenant or instrument under which any such employee is now obligated.

(c) Each Group Company has obtained and possesses valid licenses to use all of the software programs authorized by any Group Company for use on the computers and other software-enabled electronic devices that it owns or leases or that it has otherwise provided to its employees for their use in connection with the business of such Group Company. To the Company’s Knowledge, it will not be necessary to use any inventions of any of the Group Companies’ employees or consultants (or Persons it currently intends to hire) made prior to their employment by any Group Company. Section 2.8(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions lists (i) all Group Company IP that is the subject of an application, registration or other government filing in the PRC or in any other jurisdiction, and (ii) all material databases and data collections used or controlled by any Group Company. The Group Companies are in material compliance with all of their license and disclosure obligations with respect to any open source, copyleft or community source code in any of its products generally available or in development, including but not limited to any libraries or code licensed under any general public license, lesser general public license or similar license arrangement. None of the Group Companies is a member of, has made any contribution to, or otherwise participated in, a standards body nor is it obligated, as a result of any such activities, to grant or offer any third party any license or right to Group Company IP, or otherwise restricted in its ability to assert any rights to Group Company IP.

2.9 Compliance with Other Instruments.

(a) Each Group Company is in compliance in all material respects with all Laws and Orders that are applicable to it or to the conduct or operation of the business of the Group Companies as now conducted and as presently proposed to be conducted or the ownership or use of any of their respective assets, the violation of which would have a Material Adverse Effect.

-13-

(b) No event has occurred or circumstance exists that (with or without notice or lapse of time) (i) may constitute or result in a violation by any Group Company of, or a failure on the part of such Group Company to comply with, any Law or Order the violation of which would have a Material Adverse Effect or (ii) to the Company’s Knowledge, may give rise to any obligation on the part of any Group Company to undertake, or to bear all or any portion of the cost of, any remedial action of any nature.

(c) To the Company’s Knowledge, none of the Group Companies has received any notice or other communication (whether oral or written) from any Governmental or Regulatory Authority regarding (i) any actual, alleged, possible, or potential violation of, or failure to comply with, any Law or Order or (ii) any actual, alleged, possible, or potential obligation on the part of such Group Company to undertake, or to bear all or any portion of the cost of, any remedial action of any nature.

(d) None of the Group Companies nor any director, officer, agent, employee, or any other Person associated with or acting for or on behalf of such Group Company, has, directly or indirectly (i) made any contribution, gift, bribe, rebate, payoff, influence payment, kickback, or other payment to any Person, regardless of form, whether in money, property, or services (A) to obtain favorable treatment in securing business, (B) to pay for favorable treatment for business secured or (C) to obtain special concessions or for special concessions already obtained, for or in respect of such Group Company in violation of any Law where any Group Company does business or (ii) established or maintained any fund or asset that has not been recorded in the Books and Records of such Group Company.

(e) None of the Group Companies is in violation of its business license, memorandum of association or articles of association, as appropriate, or equivalent constitutive documents as in effect where failure to do so would result in a Material Adverse Effect.

(f) The execution, delivery, and performance of the Transaction Documents by the parties thereto (other than the Purchaser) and by each Group Company and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby or thereby do not and will not (i) result in any violation of, be in conflict with, require a consent under, or constitute a default under, with or without the passage of time or the giving of notice or otherwise, (A) any provision of the business license, memorandum of association or articles of association, as appropriate, or equivalent constitutive documents of any Group Company as in effect at the Closing, the violation of which would result in a Material Adverse Effect, (B) any provision of any Order to which any Group Company is a party or by which it is bound, the violation of which would result in a Material Adverse Effect, (C) any Material Contract (as defined below), the violation of which would result in a Material Adverse Effect, or (D) any Law applicable to any Group Company, the violation of which would result in a Material Adverse Effect; (ii) accelerate or constitute an event entitling the holder of any indebtedness of any Group Company to accelerate the maturity of any such indebtedness or to increase the rate of interest presently in effect with respect to such indebtedness; (iii) cause any Group Company to be in default of its obligations under any indebtedness agreement; or (iv) result in the creation of any encumbrance upon any of the properties or assets of any Group Company.

-14-

(g) The Company has used commercially reasonable efforts to (i) notify all Equity Holders of the execution of this Agreement and the transactions contemplated hereby and (ii) provide each Equity Holder with the opportunity to sign to the Transaction Framework Agreement. To the Knowledge of the Company, no Equity Holder has (A) refused or indicated (orally or in writing) that it will refuse to sign the Transaction Framework Agreement, or (B) taken any action to dissent against or challenge any of the transactions contemplated by any of the Transaction Documents, or allege breach of fiduciary duty relating to any of the transactions contemplated by any of the Transaction Documents.

2.10 Agreements; Actions.

(a) Other than (i) standard employee benefits generally made available to all employees, (ii) standard director and officer indemnification agreements approved by the Board of Directors, and (iii) the purchase of shares of the Company’s capital shares and the issuance of options to purchase shares of the Company’s Ordinary Shares, in each instance, approved by the Board of Directors, there are no agreements, understandings or proposed transactions between the Company and any of its officers, directors, affiliates, or any affiliate thereof.

(b) For purposes hereof, “Material Contract” means any currently effective agreement, written or otherwise (other than the Transaction Documents), to which a Group Company is a party that (i) cannot be terminated on less than sixty (60) days notice, (ii) involves payments (or a series of payments), contingent or otherwise, of US$50,000 (or the equivalent thereof in another currency) or more individually or in the aggregate with respect to a series of related agreements, in cash, property or services by or to any Group Company, (iii) is with a Governmental or Regulatory Authority, (iv) materially limits or materially restricts any Group Company’s ability to compete or otherwise conduct its business as now conducted and as presently proposed to be conducted in any manner, time or place, or that contains any exclusivity provision, (v) grants a power of attorney, agency or similar authority, (vi) relates to indebtedness for money borrowed, provides for an extension of credit, provides for indemnification or any guaranty, or provides for a “keep well” or other agreement to maintain any financial statement condition of another Person, (vii) (A) includes a license of Intellectual Property, other than “shrink-wrap” or “off-the-shelf” software commercially available on non-discriminating pricing terms, (B) is with any independent firms, consultants, or contractors for product research and development, (C) provides for any purchases or other acquisitions of Intellectual Property by any Group Company, or (D) is a disaster recovery program or service agreement related thereto, (viii) is with an affiliate of any Group Company (other than a Group Company), including each of the “Transaction Documents” (as defined in the Series C Preferred Shares Purchase Agreement dated as of October 29, 2009 among the Company and certain Key Shareholders) (the “Series C Transaction Documents”) and the “Domestic Documents” (as defined in the Amended and Restated Investor’s Rights Agreement dated as of October 29, 2009 among the Company and certain Key Shareholders) (the “Existing Domestic Documents”), in each case, as amended, (ix) is a lease on real or personal property, including operating leases (but excluding agreements relating exclusively to Intellectual Property), (x) is an insurance policy, (xi) grants the right to manufacture, produce, assemble, market or sells its products to any other Person, (xii) contains any outstanding guarantee or warranty obligations of any Group Company, (xiii) (A) relates to

-15-

material acquisitions or dispositions of substantial assets owned by a Group Company (including spin-offs), restructurings or reorganizations, including any disclosure schedules attached to such agreements, if any, (B) is with a financial advisor, if any, (C) is a joint venture, partnership or similar agreement, if any, (xiv) which will be terminated or which require the consent of a third party in connection with the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents, or (xv) is otherwise material to any Group Company or is an agreement on which any Group Company is substantially dependent. Section 2.10(b) of the Schedule of Exceptions lists all Material Contracts to which any Group Company is a party or by which any of their respective properties or assets may be bound or affected.

(c) A true, fully-executed copy of each Material Contract has been made available to counsel to the Purchaser. To the Company’s Knowledge, each Material Contract is a valid and binding agreement of the Group Company that is a party thereto, the performance of which does not and will not violate any applicable Law or Order, is in full force and effect, and such Group Company has duly performed all of its obligations under each Material Contract to the extent that such obligations to perform have accrued, and, to the Company’s Knowledge, no breach or default, alleged breach or alleged default, or event which would (with the passage of time, notice or both) constitute a breach or default thereunder by such Group Company or any other party or obligor with respect thereto, has occurred, or as a result of this Agreement or performance hereof will occur. No Group Company has given notice (whether or not written) that it intends to terminate a Material Contract or that any other party thereto has breached, violated or defaulted under any Material Contract. No Group Company has received any notice (whether or not written) that (i) it has breached, violated or defaulted under any Material Contract or (ii) any other party thereto intends to terminate such Material Contract.

(d) Except as disclosed in Section 2.10(d) of the Schedule of Exceptions, none of the Group Companies has (i) declared or paid any dividends, or authorized or made any distribution upon or with respect to any class or series of its capital stock, (ii) incurred any indebtedness for money borrowed or incurred any other liabilities individually in excess of US$50,000 or in excess of US$100,000 in the aggregate, (iii) made any loans or advances to any Person, other than ordinary advances for travel expenses, or (iv) sold, exchanged or otherwise disposed of any of its assets or rights, other than the sale of its inventory or the licensing of its products in the ordinary course of business.

(e) None of the Group Companies is a guarantor or indemnitor of any indebtedness of any other Person.

(f) For the purposes of subsections (b) and (d) above, all indebtedness, liabilities, agreements, understandings, instruments, contracts and proposed transactions involving the same person or entity (including persons or entities the Company has reason to believe are affiliated with that person or entity) shall be aggregated for the purposes of meeting the individual minimum dollar amounts of each such subsection.

(g) The Company has made available to counsel to the Purchaser a true copy of its form of agreement with respect to each of its three business segments: hotel and travel agent services; advertising and group sales. Each of the Group Company’s current revenue generating contracts is on terms consistent with the applicable form agreement described in the preceding sentence.

-16-

2.11 Disclosure.

(a) The Company and the Purchaser have engaged in a due diligence process, and in connection with that process the Company has made available to the Purchaser all the information reasonably available to the Company that the Purchaser has requested for deciding whether to acquire the Shares and all information that the Company believes is reasonably necessary to enable the Purchaser to make such a decision, including certain of the Company’s projections describing its proposed business (collectively, the “Business Plan”). Assuming the accuracy of the Purchaser’s representations regarding its sophistication with respect to investments in companies similar to the Company and in light of the due diligence process mentioned above, no representation or warranty of the Company contained in this Agreement and the exhibits attached hereto, any certificate furnished or to be furnished to the Purchaser at the Closing, or the Business Plan (when read together) contains any untrue statement of a material fact or omits to state a material fact necessary in order to make the statements contained herein or therein not misleading in light of the circumstances under which they were made. To the extent the Business Plan was prepared by management of the Company, the Business Plan and the financial and other projections contained in the Business Plan were prepared in good faith; however, the Company does not warrant that it will achieve such projections. It is understood that this representation is qualified by the fact that the Company has not delivered to the Purchaser, and has not been requested to deliver, a private placement or similar memorandum or any “Risk Factors” or “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” of the type typically contained therein.

(b) As of the date hereof and the date of Closing, other than the Series C Transaction Documents and the Existing Domestic Documents, there exists no partnership, joint venture, shareholder, voting or a similar agreement or side letter providing for the sharing of any profits, losses or liabilities, or the formation, creation of equity or other ownership interests, or rights or obligations in relation to any of the foregoing or the voting of shares, or the operation, management or control, of any Group Companies, by or binding on any Group Company, any Equity Holder or any Person indirectly owning any shares in the share capital of the Company (collectively, “Side Arrangements”).

2.12 No Conflict of Interest. None of the Group Companies is indebted, directly or indirectly, to any of its officers or directors or to their respective family members, in any amount whatsoever other than in connection with expenses or advances of expenses incurred in the ordinary course of business or relocation expenses of employees. Except as stated in Section 2.12 of the Schedule of Exceptions, none of the Group Company’s officers or directors, or any members of their immediate families, are, directly or indirectly, indebted to any of the Group Companies (other than in connection with purchases of the Group Company’s shares) or, to the Group Company’s Knowledge, have any direct or indirect ownership interest in any firm or corporation with which the Group Company is affiliated or with which the Group Company has a business relationship, or any firm or corporation which competes with the Group Company except that officers, directors and/or shareholders of the Group Company may own shares in (but

-17-

not exceeding two percent of the outstanding share capital) any publicly traded company that may compete with the Group Company. None of the Group Company’s officers or directors or any members of their immediate families is, directly or indirectly, interested in any material contract with any of the Group Companies.

2.13 Rights of Registration and Voting Rights. Except as provided in the Investors’ Rights Agreement, the Company is not under any obligation to register under the Securities Act any of its currently outstanding securities or any securities issuable upon exercise or conversion of its currently outstanding securities. To the Company’s Knowledge, no shareholder of the Company has entered into any agreements with respect to the voting of capital shares of the Company, other than the Voting Agreement.

2.14 Title to Property and Assets. The property and assets (excluding Group Company IP) that each Group Company owns are free and clear of all mortgages, deeds of trust, liens, loans and encumbrances, except for statutory liens for the payment of current taxes that are not yet delinquent and encumbrances and liens that arise in the ordinary course of business and do not materially impair ownership or use of such property or assets by the Group Companies. With respect to the property and assets it leases, each Group Company is in compliance with such leases, holds a valid leasehold interest free of any liens, claims or encumbrances other than those of the lessors of such property or assets and such leases have been registered with the relevant Governmental or Regulatory Authority in the PRC (which registrations are valid and in force). All properties and assets of each Group Company are in a good state of repair and in good working condition other than any normal wear and tear. None of the assets of any Group Company is a state-owned asset, and inasmuch, none of the assets of any Group Company is required by applicable Law to undergo any form of valuation procedure prior to the consummation of the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents. No Group Company owns title to any real property.

2.15 Financial Statements.

(a) The Company has delivered to the Purchaser the unaudited financial statements (including balance sheet, statement of cash flow and income statement) of (i) the Group Companies (on a consolidated basis) as of and for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010, in each case which have been prepared in accordance with US GAAP, and (ii) the Group Companies (on a consolidated basis) for the four-month period from January 1, 2011 up to (and including) April 30, 2011, reviewed and approved by management of the Company (collectively, the “Financial Statements”). The Financial Statements fairly present in all material respects the financial condition and operating results of the Group Companies (on a consolidated basis) as of the dates, and for the periods, indicated therein, subject to normal year-end audit adjustments. After the Closing, the Company shall deliver financial statements (including balance sheet, statement of cash flow and income statement) of the Group Companies (on a consolidated basis) as of and for the fiscal years ended December 31, 2008, 2009, and 2010, certified and audited by the Company’s current PRC audit firm and prepared in accordance with US GAAP (the “Audited Financials”), to the Purchaser pursuant to this Agreement, which Audited Financials shall not differ from the corresponding unaudited Financial Statements described in clause (i) above in any material and adverse respect.

-18-

(b) Except as set forth in the Financial Statements, none of the Group Companies has any material liabilities or obligations, contingent or otherwise, other than (i) liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business subsequent to April 30, 2011 and (ii) obligations under applicable Law and contracts and commitments incurred in the ordinary course of business and not required under United States generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”) to be reflected in the Financial Statements which, in both cases, individually or in the aggregate, are not material to the financial condition or operating results of the Company. The Company will maintain a standard system of accounting established and administered in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

2.16 Changes. Since April 30, 2011, there has not been:

(a) any event, occurrence, fact, condition, change, development or effect that, individually or in the aggregate, has or could become or result in a Material Adverse Effect;

(b) any damage, destruction or loss, whether or not covered by insurance, that would reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect;

(c) any waiver or compromise by any Group Company of a valuable right or of a material debt owed to it;

(d) any satisfaction or discharge of any lien, claim, or encumbrance or payment of any obligation by any Group Company, except in the ordinary course of business and the satisfaction or discharge of which would not have a Material Adverse Effect;

(e) any material change to a contract or agreement to which any Group Company is a party or any of its assets is subject;

(f) any material change in any compensation arrangement or agreement with any employee, officer, director or shareholder of any Group Company;

(g) any resignation or termination of employment of any officer or executive of any Group Company, including without limitation the Founders;

(h) any mortgage, pledge, transfer of a security interest in, or lien, created by any Group Company, with respect to any of its properties or assets, except liens for taxes not yet due or payable and liens that arise in the ordinary course of business and do not materially impair such Group Company’s ownership or use of such property or assets;

(i) any loans or guarantees made by any Group Company to or for the benefit of its employees, officers or directors, or any members of their immediate families, other than travel advances and other advances made in the ordinary course of its business;

(j) any declaration, setting aside or payment or other distribution in respect of any of the share capital of any Group Company, or any direct or indirect redemption, purchase, or other acquisition of any of such share capital by any Group Company;

-19-

(k) any sale, assignment, license, transfer or other disposition of any Group Company IP outside the ordinary course of business;

(l) receipt of notice that there has been a loss of, or material order cancellation by, any major customer of any Group Company;

(m) receipt of notice that there has been a disruption of, or material delay in, the delivery of products by any major supplier of any Group Company;

(n) any other event or condition of any character, other than events affecting the economy or any Group Company’s industry generally, that could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect; or

(o) any arrangement or commitment by any Group Company to do any of the things described in this Section 2.16.

2.17 Employee Benefit Plans; Employees.

(a) The Company does not have any Employee Benefit Plan as defined in the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as amended (“ERISA”).

(b) Section 2.17(b) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth copies of standard form employment, confidentiality and non-compete contracts entered into with employees of the Group Companies.

(c) Section 2.17(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth in respect of any for any Group Company (i) copies of any Social Insurance and Welfare Registrations or Vouchers for Social Insurance and Welfare, (ii) a description of the social insurance payments and housing fund payments for the employees and all the relevant supporting documents, (iii) copies of Housing Fund Contribution Registrations, and (v) latest receipts for the payments of social insurance and housing fund.

(d) The Company has made available to counsel to the Purchaser copies of (i) all employment, “change in control”, severance, retirement, retention or consulting agreements or arrangements with the Founders, directors and key employees and consultants of the Group Companies, (ii) separation or termination agreements with former directors, officers or management employees, (iii) indemnification agreements or arrangements for officers, directors and consultants, (iv) outstanding loans to employees (including all executive officers) or directors,

(e) Section 2.17(e) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth copies of registration with SAFE and the PRC tax authorities relating to the Share Plan. Other than those issued or granted pursuant to the Share Plan, there are no outstanding compensatory stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units and other forms of equity-based compensation.

-20-

(f) Section 2.17(f) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth copies of all non-equity based incentive compensation plans or agreements (e.g., annual bonus plans, special bonus, long-term incentives, profit-sharing, etc.), including summaries of related performance goals and targets.

(g) All required social insurance and housing fund registrations of WFOE or any Domestic Entity with each relevant Governmental or Regulatory Authority in the PRC have been filed and are valid and in force.

2.18 Taxes.*

Except as disclosed in Section 2.18 of the Schedule of Exceptions:

(a) All Tax Returns that are required to be filed by any Group Company have been filed when due in accordance with all applicable laws and such Tax Returns were true and complete in all material respects. None of the Group Companies has granted any extension or waiver of the statute of limitations period applicable to any Tax Return, which period (after giving effect to such extension or waiver) has not yet expired.

(b) Except to the extent of any charges, accruals and reserves for Taxes contested in good faith and which are reflected on any Group Company’s books, all Taxes that are due and payable under any applicable law have been timely paid, or withheld and remitted, to the appropriate taxing authority.

(c) The charges, accruals and reserves for Taxes reflected on any Group Company’s books are adequate to cover Tax liabilities accruing through the end of the last period for which the relevant Group Company ordinarily records items on its books, and since the end of the last period for which any Group Company ordinarily records items on its books, none of the Group Companies has engaged in any transaction, or taken any other action, other than in the ordinary course of business, that would materially impact any Tax Asset or Tax liability of any Group Company.

(d) There is no claim, audit, action, suit, proceeding or investigation now pending or, to the Company’s Knowledge, threatened against or with respect to any Group Company in respect of any Tax or Tax Asset. No adjustment that would increase the Tax liability or reduce any Tax Asset of any Group Company had been proposed or made by a Taxing Authority which could reasonably be expected to be threatened, proposed or made in an audit of any Tax period ending on or following date of Closing.

(e) No election with respect to Tax has been made by any Group Company with any taxing authority.

2.19 Labor Agreements and Actions. None of the Group Companies is bound by or subject to (and none of its assets or properties is bound by or subject to) any written or oral, express or implied, contract, commitment or arrangement with any labor union, and, to the Company’s Knowledge, no labor union has requested or has sought to represent any of the employees, representatives or agents of any Group Company which could have a Material

-21-

Adverse Effect. There is no strike or other labor dispute involving any Group Company pending or threatened which could have a Material Adverse Effect, nor is any Group Company aware of any labor organization activity involving its employees. Each Group Company has complied in all material respects with all applicable employment Laws and with other Laws related to employment. Except as stated in Section 2.19 of the Schedule of Exceptions, no employee of any Group Company has been granted the right to continued employment by such Group Company or to any compensation following termination of employment with such Group Company. None of the Group Companies is aware that any officer, key employee or group of employees intends to terminate his, her or their employment with any Group Company, nor does any Group Company have a present intention to terminate the employment of any officer, key employee or group of employees. None of the Group Companies has made any representations regarding equity incentives to any officer, employees, director or consultant that are inconsistent with the share amounts and terms set forth in such Group Company’s Books and Records. None of the Group Companies had any employee whose employment was terminated and who has not entered into an agreement with such Group Company providing for the full release of any claims against such Group Company or any officer, director, employee or other related party of any Group Company arising out of such employment.

2.20 Proprietary Information, Invention Assignment and Non-Competition Agreement. Except as set forth on the Schedule of Exceptions, each present and former employee, consultant and officer of each of the Group Companies has executed an agreement with the Group Company regarding proprietary information, assignment of inventions and non-competition substantially in the form or forms delivered to the counsel for the Purchaser. None of the Group Companies is aware that any of its present or former employees or consultants is in violation thereof, and each Group Company will use its best efforts to prevent any such violation.

2.21 Permits. Each Group Company has all material franchises, permits, licenses, approvals, authorizations and any similar governmental authority or registration with any Governmental or Regulatory Authority necessary for the conduct of the business of such Group Company, the lack of which could have a Material Adverse Effect (the “Material Licenses”). Section 2.21 of the Schedule of Exceptions contains a complete and correct list of all Material Licenses and the termination date of each such Material License. The Material Licenses are in full force and effect and to the Company’s Knowledge, will remain in effect except if terminated or expired in the ordinary course of business. To the Company’s Knowledge, no other license is necessary for, or otherwise material to, the conduct of the business by any Group Company. To the Company’s Knowledge, the consummation of the transactions contemplated under the Transaction Documents will not result in the termination or revocation of any of the Material Licenses. None of the Group Companies is in default in any material respect under any of its Material Licenses and has not received any written notice relating to the suspension, revocation or modification of any such Material Licenses. The Company has made available to counsel to the Purchaser copies of any license issued by any PRC regulatory agency or its local counterpart for the activities of any Group Company in the PRC, including without limitation, the Value-added Telecommunication Business License, the approval or opinion rendered by competent administration of industry and commerce with respect to the business of advertisement operated by any FIEs.

-22-

2.22 Corporate Documents. The Existing Articles, the First Restated Articles and the Second Restated Articles are in the form provided to counsel for the Purchaser. The copy of the minute books of the Company provided to the Purchaser’s counsel contains minutes of all meetings of directors and shareholders and all actions by written consent without a meeting by the directors and shareholders since the date of incorporation and reflects all actions by the directors (and any committee of directors) and shareholders with respect to all transactions referred to in such minutes accurately in all material respects.

2.23 Controlled Foreign Corporation. The Company is not a controlled foreign corporation (“CFC”) as defined in Section 957 of the Code. No Group Company will be a CFC immediately after the Closing.

2.24 83(b) Elections. To the Company’s Knowledge, all elections and notices under Section 83(b) of the Code, have been timely filed by all individuals that are taxable in the United States and that have purchased Ordinary Shares of the Company.

2.25 Real Property Holding Corporation. No Group Company is a “United States real property holding corporation” within the meaning of the Code and any applicable regulations promulgated thereunder.

2.26 Circular 75 Registration. Except as stated in Section 2.26 of the Schedule of Exceptions, each Person who directly or indirectly, through a holding company, holds any shares of the Company as of the Closing and who is a PRC Resident has either (i) complied with the registration and any other requirements of Circular 75, or (ii) delivered to the Company a written confirmation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to such Purchaser that such Person (A) to such Person’s knowledge, is not subject to the registration requirements of Circular 75 or (B) to such Person’s knowledge, is subject to the registration requirements of Circular 75 and has complied with the registration requirements of Circular 75.

2.27 No Directed Selling Efforts. Neither the Company nor any of its affiliates or any other Person acting on its or their behalf has engaged or will engage in any directed selling efforts within the meaning of Regulation S under the Securities Act and all such Persons have complied with the offering requirements of Regulation S under the Securities Act.

2.28 Insurance Coverage. Section 2.28 of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth (i) a true and complete description of all material insurance arrangements (including property damage, third-party liability, director and officer and key employee insurance) setting forth insurer, type of insurance, nature of risks covered, insured amounts, policy expiration date, endorsements, annual premium and deductibles, relating to the assets, business, operations, employees, officers or directors of the Group Companies, and (ii) a summary of claims experience under insurance policies for last five years. There is no claim by any Group Company pending under any of such insurance arrangements as to which coverage has been questioned, denied or disputed by the underwriters of such policies or bonds or in respect of which such underwriters have reserved their rights.

-23-

2.29 Environment. No Group Company has received any notices, investigations, complaints, notices of violations, fines, potentially responsible party notices, consent orders, requests for information, claims, lawsuits or other proceedings with respect to environmental or hazardous material exposure matters, including any such proceedings arising under any contracts. Each Group Company has all required environmental permits, authorizations and licenses (including any related applications or renewals). Section 2.30 of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth (in each case, if any) (i) all environmental feasibility study reports of any Group Company issued by government recognized institutions, and any verification issued by the environmental protection authorities approving the results of such reports, (ii) each Form of Declaration and Registration for Hazardous Waste filed with local governmental authorities for environmental protection, (iii) each Operation Permit for Hazardous Waste of third party service provider, if any China Sub engages a third party to dispose of the hazardous wastes, and (iv) approvals issued by the environmental protection authorities verifying that the waste discharge facilities of any Group Company is effective and sufficient for the protection of the environment.

2.30 PRC Taxes and Subsidies.*

(a) Section 2.30(a) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth all documentation of subsidies, preferential Tax treatments, state aids or grants of whatever kind received or applied for by WFOE or the Domestic Entities as well as any repayment obligations.

(b) Neither WFOE nor the Domestic Entities has the benefit of any Tax holidays under PRC Tax law. The WFOE and Domestic TopCo are subject to a preferential enterprise income Tax rate of 15% and Domestic Sub is subject to an enterprise income Tax rate of 25%. Section 2.30(b) of the Schedule of Exceptions sets forth the approvals or other documents granting the preferential tax rate to the Domestic Entities.

(c) No filings are required pursuant to PRC Guo Shui Han 2009 No. 698 (“Circular 698”) in connection with the transactions contemplated under this Agreement.

(d) The Group Companies have withheld all Taxes payable in connection with the exercise of any Stock Options or Share Entitlements.

2.31 Finder’s Fee. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by or is authorized to act on behalf of any Group Company who might be entitled to any fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

3. Representations and Warranties of the Purchaser. The Purchaser hereby represents and warrants to the Company, that:

3.1 Authorization. The Purchaser has full power and authority to enter into the Transaction Documents. The Transaction Documents, when executed and delivered by such Purchaser, will constitute valid and legally binding obligations of such Purchaser, enforceable in accordance with their terms, except (a) as limited by applicable bankruptcy, insolvency,

-24-

reorganization, moratorium, fraudulent conveyance, and any other laws of general application affecting enforcement of creditors’ rights generally, and as limited by laws relating to the availability of a specific performance, injunctive relief, or other equitable remedies, or (b) to the extent the indemnification provisions contained in the Investors’ Rights Agreement may be limited by applicable federal or state securities laws.

3.2 Purchase Entirely for Own Account. This Agreement is made with the Purchaser in reliance upon the Purchaser’s representation to the Company, which by the Purchaser’s execution of this Agreement, the Purchaser hereby confirms, that the Shares to be acquired by the Purchaser will be acquired for investment for the account of the Purchaser or the Purchaser’s Affiliated Fund, not as a nominee or agent, and not with a view to the resale or distribution of any part thereof, and that the Purchaser has no present intention of selling, granting any participation in, or otherwise distributing the same, other than to its Affiliated Funds. By executing this Agreement, the Purchaser further represents that it does not presently have any contract, undertaking, agreement or arrangement with any person to sell, transfer or grant participations to such person or to any third person, with respect to any of the Shares.

3.3 Disclosure of Information. The Purchaser has had an opportunity to discuss the Company’s business, management, financial affairs and the terms and conditions of the offering of the Shares with the Company’s management and has had an opportunity to review the Company’s facilities. The Purchaser understands that such discussions, as well as the Business Plan and any other written information delivered by the Company to the Purchaser, were intended to describe the aspects of the Company’s business which the Purchaser believes to be material. The foregoing, however, does not limit or modify the representations or warranties in Section 2 of this Agreement or the right of Purchaser to rely thereon.

3.4 Restricted Securities. The Purchaser understands that the Shares have not been, and will not be, registered under the Securities Act, by reason of a specific exemption from the registration provisions of the Securities Act which depends upon, among other things, the bona fide nature of the investment intent and the accuracy of such Purchaser’s representations as expressed herein. The Purchaser understands that the Shares are “restricted securities” under applicable U.S. federal and state securities laws and that, pursuant to these laws, the Purchaser must hold the Shares indefinitely unless they are registered with the Securities and Exchange Commission and qualified by state authorities, or an exemption from such registration and qualification requirements is available. The Purchaser acknowledges that the Company has no obligation to register or qualify the Shares for resale except as set forth in the Investors’ Rights Agreement. The Purchaser further acknowledges that if an exemption from registration or qualification is available, it may be conditioned on various requirements including, but not limited to, the time and manner of sale, the holding period for the Shares, and on requirements relating to the Company which are outside of such Purchaser’s control, and which the Company is under no obligation and may not be able to satisfy.

3.5 No Public Market. The Purchaser understands that no public market now exists for any of the securities issued by the Company, and that the Company has made no assurances that a public market will ever exist for the Shares.

-25-

3.6 Legends. The Purchaser understands that the Shares, and any securities issued in respect of or exchange for the Shares, may bear one or all of the following legends:

(a) “THE SHARES REPRESENTED BY THIS CERTIFICATE HAVE NOT BEEN REGISTERED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED, AND HAVE BEEN ACQUIRED FOR INVESTMENT AND NOT WITH A VIEW TO, OR IN CONNECTION WITH, THE SALE OR DISTRIBUTION THEREOF. NO SUCH SALE OR DISTRIBUTION MAY BE EFFECTED WITHOUT AN EFFECTIVE REGISTRATION STATEMENT RELATED THERETO OR AN OPINION OF COUNSEL IN A FORM SATISFACTORY TO THE COMPANY THAT SUCH REGISTRATION IS NOT REQUIRED UNDER THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933, AS AMENDED.”

(b) Any legend set forth in or required by the other Transaction Documents.

(c) Any legend required by the securities laws of any state to the extent such laws are applicable to the shares represented by the certificate so legended.

3.7 Not U.S. Person. The Purchaser is not a “U.S. Person” within the meaning of Regulation S and is not acquiring the Shares for the account or benefit of any “U.S. Person”. The Purchaser is aware and agrees (i) that the sale to it is being made in an “off -shore transaction” (as defined in Regulation S) in reliance on an exemption from registration under the Securities Act, (ii) that the Shares are being offered in transactions not involving any public offering within the meaning of the Securities Act, and (iii) that the Shares have not been and will not be registered under the Securities Act.

3.8 Home Laws. The Purchaser hereby represents that it has satisfied itself as to the full observance of the laws of its jurisdiction in connection with any invitation to subscribe for the Shares or any use of this Agreement, including (i) the legal requirements within its jurisdiction of incorporation for the purchase of the Shares, (ii) any foreign exchange restrictions applicable to such purchase, (iii) any governmental or other consents that may need to be obtained, and (iv) the income tax and other tax consequences, if any, that may be relevant to the purchase, holding, redemption, sale, or transfer of the Shares. The Purchaser’s subscription and payment for and continued beneficial ownership of the Shares, will not violate any applicable securities or other laws of the Purchaser’s jurisdiction of incorporation.

3.9 No General Solicitation. Neither the Purchaser, nor any of its officers, employees, agents, directors, shareholders or partners has engaged the services of a broker, investment banker or finder to contact any potential investor nor has the Purchaser or any of the Purchaser’s officers, employees, agents, directors, shareholders or partners, agreed to pay any commission, fee or other remuneration to any third party to solicit or contact any potential investor. Neither the Purchaser, nor any of its officers, directors, employees, agents, shareholders or partners has (a) engaged in any general solicitation, or (b) published any advertisement in connection with the offer and sale of the Shares.

3.10 Finder’s Fee. There is no investment banker, broker, finder or other intermediary which has been retained by or is authorized to act on behalf of the Purchaser who might be entitled to any fee or commission in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement.

-26-

3.11 Sufficient Funds Available. The Purchaser has, or will have as of the Closing, sufficient funds available to consummate the transactions completed by, and to perform its obligations to be performed as of the Closing, including payment of the Purchase Price and any Contribution Amounts due under this Agreement or the Transaction Framework Agreement.

4. Pre-Closing Covenants.

4.1 Conduct of the Company. Except for matters expressly contemplated and required by the Transaction Documents (including the Restructuring) or as otherwise consented to in advance by the Purchaser (which consent will not unreasonably be withheld), from the date hereof until the earlier of termination of this Agreement or the date of the Closing, the Company shall, and shall cause each of the other Group Companies to, conduct its business in the ordinary course consistent with past practice and use its reasonable best efforts to (i) preserve intact its present business organization, (ii) maintain in effect all of its authorizations or permits from Governmental or Regulatory Authorities necessary to conduct its business in the ordinary course consistent with past practice, (iii) keep available the services of its directors, officers and key employees, and (iv) maintain satisfactory relationships with its customers, lenders, suppliers and others having material business relationships with it. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, except for matters expressly contemplated by this Agreement (including the Restructuring) or as otherwise consented to in advance by the Purchaser (which consent will not unreasonably be withheld), the Company shall not, nor permit any of the other Group Companies to:

(a) amend its articles of association, bylaws or other similar organizational documents (whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise);

(b) (i) split, combine or reclassify any shares of share capital of any Group Company or authorize the issuance of any other securities in respect of, in lieu of or in substitution for shares of its capital stock or any of its other securities, (ii) declare, set aside or pay any dividend or other distribution (whether in cash, stock or property or any combination thereof) in respect of, or convertible into or exchangeable or exercisable for, any share capital of any Group Company, (iii) redeem, repurchase or otherwise acquire or offer to redeem, repurchase, or otherwise acquire any shares of share capital or (iv) take any action that would result in any amendment, modification or change of any material term of any indebtedness;

(c) (i) issue, deliver or sell, or authorize the issuance, delivery or sale of, any shares of share capital or other equity interests, or (ii) amend any term of any shares of share capital or other equity interests (in each case, whether by merger, consolidation or otherwise);

(d) adopt a plan or agreement of, or resolutions providing for or authorizing, any complete or partial liquidation, dissolution, merger, consolidation, restructuring, recapitalization or other reorganization;

-27-

(e) make any capital expenditures or incur any liabilities in respect thereof, except for those contemplated by the Business Plans or in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement or the Transaction Framework Agreement;

(f) acquire (i) any business or Person or division thereof (whether by purchase of stock, purchase of assets, merger, consolidation, or otherwise), or (ii) any other material assets (other than assets acquired in the ordinary course of business consistent with past practice);

(g) (i) sell, lease, license or otherwise transfer any of the Group Company’s assets, securities, properties, interests or businesses, including any Group Company IP outside the ordinary course of business, or (ii) create any mortgage, pledge, transfer of security interest, or lien with respect to any of its properties or assets of any Group Company, except liens for taxes not yet due or payable and liens that arise in the ordinary course of business and do not materially impair such Group Company’s ownership or use of such property or assets;

(h) (i) make any material change in any compensation arrangement or agreement with any employee, officer, director or shareholder of any Group Company, or (ii) establish, adopt, enter into or amend any employee benefit plan or agreement (other than offer letters that contemplate “at will” employment without severance benefits) or collective bargaining agreement;

(i) hire any employee whose annualized compensation exceeds RMB500,000;

(j) (i) repurchase, prepay or incur any Indebtedness, including by way of a guarantee, or any issuance or sale of debt securities or any merger, business combination or other acquisition, or issue and sell options, warrants, calls or other rights to acquire any debt securities of any Group Company, or (ii) make any loans or guarantees made by any Group Company to or for the benefit of its employees, officers or directors, or any members of their immediate families, other than travel advances and other advances made in the ordinary course of its business;

(k) terminate or make any material change to a contract or agreement to which any Group Company is a party or any of its assets is subject, other than in the ordinary course of business;

(l) waive or compromise any valuable right or of a material debt owed to any Group Company;

(m) any satisfaction or discharge of any lien, claim, or encumbrance or payment of any obligation by any Group Company, except in the ordinary course of business;

(n) make any change in any method of accounting principles, method or practices, except for any such change required by generally accepted accounting principles or applicable law (in each case following consultation with the Company’s independent auditor);

-28-

(o) make or change any Tax election, change any annual tax accounting period, adopt or change any method of Tax accounting, amend in any material respect any Tax Returns or file claims for material Tax refunds, enter into any closing agreement, settle any material tax claim, audit or assessment, surrender any right to claim a material Tax refund, offset or other reduction in Tax liability, or consent to any extension or waiver of the limitations period applicable to any Tax claim or assessment;

(p) institute, settle, or agree to settle any legal proceedings pending or threatened before any arbitrator, court or other Governmental or Regulatory Authority;

(q) enter into any new line of business; or

(r) authorize, resolve, commit or agree to do any of the things described in this Section 4.1.

4.2 Access to Information. From the date hereof until the date of the Closing, the Company will (i) give, and will cause each other Group Company to give, the Purchaser, its counsel, financial advisors, auditors and other authorized representatives full access during reasonable hours and upon reasonable notice to the offices, properties, books and records of the Group Companies, (ii) furnish, and will cause each other Group Company to furnish, to the Purchaser, its counsel, financial advisors, auditors and other authorized representatives such financial and operating data and other information relating to the Group Companies as such Persons may reasonably request and (iii) instruct the employees, counsel and financial advisors of the Group Companies to cooperate with the Purchaser in its investigation of the Group Companies. Any information furnished pursuant to this Section shall be deemed to be confidential information pursuant to the Confidentiality and Non-Disclosure Agreement dated as of August 26, 2010 between Baidu Online Network Technology (Beijing) Co., Ltd. and WFOE. Any investigation pursuant to this Section shall be conducted in such manner as not to interfere unreasonably with the conduct of the business of the Group Companies. No investigation by the Purchaser or other information received by the Purchaser shall operate as a waiver or otherwise affect any representation, warranty or agreement given or made by the Company hereunder.

4.3 Notices of Certain Matters. Prior to the Closing, (i) the Company shall give prompt written notice to the Purchaser of the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event known to the Company the occurrence or non-occurrence of which would reasonably be expected to cause any representation or warranty contained in Article 2 to be materially untrue, or of the failure of the Company to comply with or satisfy any covenant or agreement under this Agreement, and (ii) the Purchaser shall give prompt written notice to the Company of the occurrence or non-occurrence of any event known to the Purchaser the occurrence or non-occurrence of which would reasonably be expected to cause any representation or warranty contained in Article 3 to be materially untrue, or of the failure of the Purchaser to comply with or satisfy any covenant or agreement under this Agreement; provided that the delivery of any notice pursuant to this Section shall not limit or otherwise affect the remedies available hereunder to the party receiving that notice.

-29-

4.4 Reasonable Efforts to Complete. Subject to the terms and conditions of this Agreement, each of the Purchaser and the Company will use commercially reasonable efforts to take, or cause to be taken, all actions and to do, or cause to be done, all things necessary or desirable under applicable laws to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement, including (i) preparing and filing as promptly as practicable with any Governmental or Regulatory Authority or other third party all documentation to effect all necessary filings, notices, petitions, statements, registrations, submissions of information, applications and other documents and (ii) obtaining and maintaining all approvals, consents, registrations, permits, authorizations and other confirmations required to be obtained from any Governmental or Regulatory Authority or other third party that are necessary, proper or advisable to consummate the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Company and the Purchaser shall cooperate with one another (i) in determining whether any action by or in respect of, or filing with, any Governmental or Regulatory Authority is required, or any actions, consents, approvals or waivers are required to be obtained from parties to any material contracts, in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and (ii) in taking such actions or making any such filings, furnishing information required in connection therewith and seeking timely to obtain any such actions, consents, approvals or waivers.

4.5 Public Announcements. On the date hereof or promptly thereafter, the Company and the Purchaser shall issue a joint press release substantially in the form of Exhibit M attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser, in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement. The Purchaser shall be entitled to furnish a current report on Form 6-K to the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission which exhibits such press release. The parties agree to consult with each other before issuing any other press release or making any public statement with respect to this Agreement or the transactions contemplated hereby and, except for any press releases and public statements the making of which may be required by applicable law, regulation or requirement of any Governmental or Regulatory Authority or any listing agreement with any securities exchange, in which case the party required to make the press release or public statement shall use reasonable efforts to allow the other party hereto reasonable time to comment on such release or announcement in advance of such issuance (it being understood that the final form and content of any such release or announcement, as well as the timing of any such release or announcement, shall be at the final discretion of the disclosing party) will not issue any such press release or make any such public statement prior to such consultation.

4.6 Exclusivity. Prior to the Closing, neither the Company nor any other Group Company shall, nor shall the Company or any other Group Company authorize or permit any of its or their directors, officers, affiliates or other representatives to, directly or indirectly, solicit, initiate or knowingly take any action to facilitate or encourage the submission of any offer, proposal, inquiry or indication of interest from any third party (other than the Purchaser) relating to any transaction or series of related transactions involving (i) any acquisition or purchase, directly or indirectly, of any outstanding voting or equity securities of any Group Company, (ii) any merger, consolidation, share exchange, business combination or other similar transaction involving any Group Company, (iii) any sale, lease (other than in the ordinary course of business), exchange, transfer, license (other than in the ordinary course of business), acquisition or disposition of 5% or more of the consolidated assets of the Group Companies, or

-30-

(iv) any liquidation, dissolution, recapitalization, extraordinary dividend or other significant corporate reorganization of any Group Company (each, a “Transaction Proposal”) or any inquiry, indication of interest or the making of any proposal that could reasonably be expected to lead to any Transaction Proposal, or conduct or engage in any discussions or negotiations with, disclose any non-public information relating to any Group Company to, afford access to the business, properties, assets, books or records of any Group Company to, or otherwise cooperate in any way with, or knowingly assist, participate in, knowingly facilitate or encourage any effort by, any third party that is seeking to make, or has made, any Transaction Proposal, or enter into any contract relating to any Transaction Proposal.

5. Conditions of the Purchaser’s Obligations at Closing. The obligations of the Purchaser to the Company to purchase Shares under this Agreement at the Closing are subject to the fulfillment, on or before such closing, of each of the following conditions, unless otherwise waived in writing by the Purchaser or specified otherwise in this Section 5

5.1 Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of the Company contained in Section 2 shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Closing with the same effect as though such representations and warranties had been made on and as of the date of the Closing.

5.2 Performance. The Company shall have performed and complied with all covenants, agreements, obligations and conditions contained in this Agreement that are required to be performed or complied with by it on or before the Closing.

5.3 No MAE. No event, occurrence, change, effect or condition of any character shall have occurred following the date of this Agreement that, individually or in the aggregate, has had or could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

5.4 Compliance Certificate. The Chief Executive Officer of the Company shall deliver to the Purchaser at such Closing a certificate certifying that the conditions set forth in Sections 5.1, 5.2 and 5.3 have been fulfilled.

5.5 Qualifications. All authorizations, approvals or permits, if any, of any governmental authority or regulatory body of the Cayman Islands, the United States or of any U.S. state that are required in connection with the lawful issuance and sale of the Shares pursuant to this Agreement shall be obtained and effective as of the Closing.

5.6 Approvals and Consents. All authorizations, approvals, consents or permits of any competent Governmental or Regulatory Authority or of any third party that are required to be obtained by any Group Company or Key Shareholder before the Closing in connection with the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement (including but not limited to those related to the lawful issuance and sale of the Shares), including without limitation any waivers for rights of first refusal, preemptive rights, put or call rights, or other rights triggered, if any, shall have been duly obtained and effective as of the Closing.

-31-

5.7 Boards of Directors. As of the Closing, (i) the authorized size of the Board shall be no less than seven (7) and no more than nine (9), and the Board of Directors shall be comprised of such directors as shall have been designated by the Purchaser and the Shareholders prior to the Closing as contemplated by the Voting Agreement, (ii) the authorized size of the Board of Directors of HK Entity shall be three, and the such Board of Directors shall be comprised of at least two designees of the Purchaser, (iii) the authorized size of the Board of Directors of WFOE shall be three, and such Board of Directors shall be comprised of at least two designees of the Purchaser, (iv) the authorized size of the Board of Directors of Domestic TopCo shall be two, and such Board of Directors shall be comprised of two designees of the Purchaser, and (v) the authorized size of the Board of Directors of Domestic Sub shall be two, and such Board of Directors shall be comprised of two designees of the Purchaser.

5.8 Restated Articles and Amended Share Plan. (i) The First Restated Articles shall have been adopted by the Company simultaneously with the First Conversion and filed with the Registrar of Companies of the Cayman Islands, (ii) the Amended Share Plan shall have been adopted by the Company, and shall be in full force upon and with effect from the Closing, and (iii) the Second Restated Articles shall have been adopted by the Company upon and with effect from the Closing and shall be filed with the Registrar of Companies of the Cayman Islands within one Business Day after the Closing.

5.9 Transaction Documents. Each of the Company, the Shareholders, the Holders’ Indemnification Representative and the Escrow Agent shall have executed and delivered each of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party, and shall be in full force and effect. (i) Each of the Shareholders, (ii) each of the holders of Stock Options or Share Entitlements listed on Exhibit N attached hereto and (iii) holders of at least 80% of all Stock Options or Share Entitlements held by any other Persons, including the Persons listed on Exhibit O attached hereto shall have executed and delivered the Transaction Framework Agreement. Each of the holders described in clauses (ii) and (iii) above shall have executed and delivered Acknowledgement Agreements.

5.10 Employment Agreements. The Company and the applicable employees listed in Exhibit C hereto shall have executed and delivered the Employment Agreements, in form and substance acceptable to the Purchaser.

5.11 Proprietary Information, Invention Assignment and Non-Competition Agreement. Each current employee, consultant and officer of each of the Group Companies and each former employee, consultant and officer who has provided services to any of the Group Companies within the last 12 months shall have executed an agreement with such Group Company regarding confidentiality and proprietary information in form and substance acceptable to the Purchaser. Each employee listed on Schedule 5.11 has executed a non-competition agreement in the form provided to Purchaser. All domain names included in the Group Company IP which are currently not held by a Group Company shall have been transferred to the WFOE.

-32-

5.12 Director’s Certificate. A director of the Company shall deliver to the Purchaser at the Closing a certificate attaching (i) the certified Memorandum and Articles as then in effect, (ii) copies of all resolutions approved by the shareholders and board of directors of each Group Company related to the transactions contemplated hereby (including the Restructuring) and (iii) such other documents or certificates as the Purchaser may reasonably request.

5.13 [Reserved]

5.14 Opinion of PRC Counsel. The Purchaser shall have received from TransAsia Lawyers, the Company’s PRC counsel, an opinion, dated as of the Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit Q attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

5.15 Opinion of Cayman Counsel. The Purchaser shall have received from Maples and Calder, the Cayman Islands’ counsel of the Company, an opinion, dated as of the Closing, substantially in the form of Exhibit R attached hereto with such changes thereto as mutually agreed by the Company and the Purchaser.

5.16 [Reserved]

5.17 Proceedings and Documents. All corporate and other proceedings in connection with the transactions contemplated at the Closing and all documents incident thereto shall be reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to Purchaser, and Purchaser (or its counsel) shall have received all such counterpart original and certified or other copies of such documents as reasonably requested. Such documents may include good standing certificates.

5.18 Due Diligence. The Purchaser shall have completed all due diligence on the Group Companies to its reasonable satisfaction with respect to the matters listed on Schedule 5.18 hereto.

5.19 Restructuring. Each of the steps contemplated by the Restructuring shall have been consummated on terms acceptable to the Purchaser.

5.20 Termination of Shareholder Agreements. Other than the Transaction Documents and any employment related agreements, all Series C Transaction Documents and any other Side Arrangements, shall have been terminated and shall have no further force and effect.

5.21 Minimum Percentage Ownership. Immediately after the Closing, the Shares shall represent at least 60% of the fully-diluted equity ownership of the Company.

6. Conditions of the Company’s Obligations at Closing. The obligations of the Company to the Purchaser under this Agreement are subject to the fulfillment, on or before the Closing, of each of the following conditions, unless otherwise waived:

6.1 Representations and Warranties. The representations and warranties of the Purchaser contained in Section 3 shall be true and correct in all material respects on and as of the Closing with the same effect as though such representations and warranties had been made on and as of the Closing.

-33-

6.2 Performance. All covenants, agreements and conditions contained in this Agreement to be performed by the Purchaser on or prior to the Closing shall have been performed or complied with in all material respects.

6.3 Qualifications. All authorizations, approvals or permits, if any, of any governmental authority or regulatory body of the Cayman Islands, the United States or of any U.S. state or of any other jurisdiction that are required in connection with the lawful issuance and sale of the Shares pursuant to this Agreement shall be obtained and effective as of the Closing.

7. Post-Closing Covenants. From and after the Closing:

7.1 Conduct of the Business of the Group Companies. The Company undertakes to the Purchaser that, unless otherwise provided by the Board of Directors of the Company, the Company shall use commercially reasonable best efforts to, and cause WFOE and each other Group Company that is directly controlled by the Company or WFOE to use commercially reasonable best efforts to, cause each of the other Group Companies (including without limitation the Domestic Entities) to conduct the business of such Person in the ordinary course and in a prudent manner consistent with best practices.

7.2 Notice of Breach. The Company undertakes to promptly give notice to the Purchaser (i) of any notice or other communication from any Governmental or Regulatory Authority in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and/or any other Transaction Documents (including any requirement to make any Circular 698 filing or notification), and (ii) of any notice or other communication from any Person alleging that the consent of such Person is or may be required in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and/or any other Transaction Documents or purporting to dissent or commence or threaten legal proceedings in connection with the transactions contemplated by this Agreement and/or any other Transaction Documents.

7.3 Compliance with Law and Instruments. The Company undertakes to the Purchaser to cause WFOE and any other Group Company that is controlled by the Company or WFOE through ownership of voting securities or otherwise, and to use commercially reasonable best efforts to cause each of the other Group Companies, to comply with such Person’s memorandum of association, articles of association, business licenses, or other constitutional or governance documents, each as may be amended from time to time, unless the Board of Directors of the Company directs otherwise.

7.4 Circular 75 Registration. The Company undertakes to use commercially reasonable best efforts to cause the registration of the Purchaser’s ownership of the Shares to be registered under Circular 75 as soon as practicable after the Closing, and the satisfaction of all other requirements of Circular 75 with respect the transactions contemplated by the Transaction Documents (including the Restructuring). Without limitation of the foregoing, such registration under Circular 75 shall include details of the Purchaser’s nominees’ ownership of the Domestic Entities pursuant to the consummation of the Restructuring and the shares reserved for issuance under the Amended Share Plan. The Company undertakes to use commercially reasonable best efforts to cause any Person who may in the future directly or indirectly hold any shares of the

-34-

Company and who is a PRC Resident to either (i) comply, as soon as possible, with the registration and any other requirements of Circular 75 as long as Circular 75 remains effective, or (ii) deliver to the Company and the Purchaser a written confirmation in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Purchaser that such Person is not subject to the registration requirements of Circular 75.

7.5 Investment Policy. The Company shall maintain any cash of the Company which is not required for daily operating needs of the Company in accordance with the then applicable investment policy of the Company, if any, approved by the Board of Directors of the Company.

7.6 Circular 75 Modification Registration. Within ten (10) days after the Closing, Zhuang Chenchao shall submit an application to file an updated registration to reflect his change of shareholding in the Company in compliance with Circular 75. Without limitation of the foregoing, such registration under Circular 75 shall include details of Zhuang Chenchao’s ownership of the Domestic Entities pursuant to the consummation of the Restructuring and the shares reserved for issuance under the Amended Share Plan.

7.7 Delivery of Audited Financial Statements. The Company shall use reasonable best efforts to deliver the Audited Financial Statements to the Purchaser prior to July 31, 2011, and in any event shall cause the Audited Financial Statements to be delivered to the Purchaser prior to August 31, 2011.

7.8 Certain PRC Licenses and Registrations. The Company shall use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain each of the following as soon as practicable after the Closing:

(a) registration of the trademarks reflected in the trademark applications listed in Section 2.8(c) of the Schedule of Exceptions;

(b) a mobile value-added telecommunication business license (“MVAT License”) from the PRC Ministry of Industry and Information Technology (the “MIIT”) with respect to the provision by the Group Companies of free mobile-phone applications to enable customers to use the Company’s website via their mobile phone, to the extent the Board determines such MVAT License is required;

(c) an Internet Publication Permit from relevant Governmental or Regulatory Authority in the PRC with respect to the tourism-related weblog published on the Company’s website, to the extent the Board determines such Internet Publication Permit License is required;

(d) amendment of the business license of Domestic Sub with the relevant AIC authorities in the PRC to reflect its current registered address; and

(e) tax registration and compliance with all other requirements of any relevant Governmental or Regulatory Authority in the PRC with respect to the Group Companies’ operations in Shanghai, Chengdu and Guangzhou, to the extent the Board determines such tax registration and compliance is required.

-35-

7.9 Company Press Releases. After the Closing, prior to the Company issuing any press release or announcement, the Company shall submit its proposed final form of such press release or announcement to the Purchaser for its review and comment, and shall not issue such press release or announcement without the Purchaser’s prior approval. The Purchaser agrees to review and comment on such draft press release within two Business Days.

7.10 Termination of Covenants. The covenants set forth in this Section 7 shall terminate as to the Purchaser and be of no further force or effect immediately prior to the consummation of an Exit Event (as defined in the Second Restated Articles).

8. Miscellaneous.

8.1 Survival of Warranties. The covenants of the Company and the Purchaser contained in or made pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Closing up to the until the latest date a claim may arise and/or be brought with respect to any breach of such covenant under applicable law. The representations and warranties of the Company contained in or made pursuant to this Agreement shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Closing up to the date that is thirty-six (36) months following the Closing; provided that each Fundamental Representation shall survive the execution and delivery of this Agreement and the Closing up to the until the latest date a claim may arise and/or be brought with respect to any breach of such Fundamental Representation under applicable law.

8.2 Termination. This Agreement may be terminated at any time prior to the Closing: (a) by mutual written agreement of the parties hereto; (b) by either the Company or the Purchaser, if the Closing has not been consummated on or before August 31, 2011 (the “End Date”); provided that the right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to this Section 8.2(b) shall not be available to any party whose material breach of any provision of this Agreement results in the failure of the Closing to be consummated by the End Date; (c) there shall be any applicable law or requirement of any Governmental or Regulatory Authority that shall have become final and non-appealable that makes consummation of the Closing illegal or otherwise prohibited, or enjoins the consummation of the Closing; (d) by the Purchaser, if a breach of any representation or warranty or failure to perform any covenant or agreement on the part of the Company set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause any of the conditions set forth in Article 5 not to be satisfied and is incapable of being cured by the Company or, if capable of being cured by the Company, the Company does not cure such breach or failure within 20 days after its receipt of written notice thereof from the Purchaser; or (e) by the Company, if a breach of any representation or warranty or failure to perform any covenant or agreement on the part of the Purchaser set forth in this Agreement shall have occurred that would cause any of the conditions set forth in Article 6 not to be satisfied and is incapable of being cured by the Purchaser or, if capable of being cured by the Purchaser, the Purchaser does not cure such breach or failure within 20 days after its receipt of written notice thereof from the Company. If this Agreement is terminated pursuant to this Section 8.2, this Agreement shall become void and of no effect

-36-

without liability of any party to each other party hereto; provided that if such termination shall result from the willful or intentional (i) failure of any party to fulfill a condition to the performance of the obligations of any other party, or (ii) failure of any party to perform a covenant hereof, such party shall be fully liable for any and all liabilities and damages incurred or suffered by any other party as a result of such failure. The provisions of Section 4.5 and this Article 8 shall survive any termination hereof pursuant to this Section 8.2.

8.3 Transfer; Successors and Assigns. The terms and conditions of this Agreement shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the respective successors and assigns of the parties. Neither party may assign or delegate this Agreement, or any of the rights or obligations hereunder, in whole or in part, nor voluntarily or by operation of law, without the prior written consent of the other party which consent shall not unreasonably be withheld. Nothing in this Agreement, express or implied, is intended to confer upon any party other than the parties hereto or their respective successors and assigns any rights, remedies, obligations, or liabilities under or by reason of this Agreement, except as expressly provided in this Agreement.

8.4 Governing Law. This Agreement and all acts and transactions pursuant hereto and the rights and obligations of the parties hereto shall be governed, construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the Cayman Islands, without giving effect to principles of conflicts of law.

8.5 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in two or more counterparts, including counterparts delivered by facsimile transmission or in scanned format through e-mail, each of which shall be deemed an original and all of which together shall constitute one instrument.

8.6 Titles and Subtitles. The titles and subtitles used in this Agreement are used for convenience only and are not to be considered in construing or interpreting this Agreement.

8.7 Notices. Any notice required or permitted by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed sufficient upon delivery, when delivered personally or by overnight courier or sent by email or by fax (upon customary confirmation of receipt), or 48 hours after being deposited as certified or registered mail, with postage prepaid, addressed to the party to be notified at such party’s address as set forth on the signature page hereto, or as subsequently modified by written notice, and (i) if to the Company, with a copy to TransAsia Lawyers, Beijing, Suite 2218 China World Tower 1, 1 Jianguomenwai Avenue, Beijing 100004, People’s Republic of China and Gunderson Dettmer Stough Villeneuve Franklin & Hachigian, LLP, 1200 Seaport Blvd., Redwood City, California 94063, USA, Attention: Robert V. Gunderson, Jr., Brooks Stough and Bennett L. Yee, Fax: 650.321.2800; E-mail: rgunderson@gunder.com, bstough@gunder.com, byee@gunder.com and (ii) if to the Purchaser, with a copy to Davis Polk & Wardwell, Hong Kong Solicitors, The Hong Kong Club Building, 3A Chater Road, Hong Kong, Attention: Howard Zhang, Kirtee Kapoor and Sam Kelso; Fax: +852 2533 3388; E-mail: howard.zhang@davispolk.com; kirtee.kapoor@davispolk.com; sam.kelso@davispolk.com.

-37-

8.8 Attorney’s Fees. If any action at law or in equity (including arbitration) is necessary to enforce or interpret the terms of any of the Transaction Documents, the prevailing party shall be entitled to reasonable attorney’s fees, costs and necessary disbursements in addition to any other relief to which such party may be entitled.

8.9 Amendments and Waivers. Any term of this Agreement may be amended or waived only with the written consent of the Company and the Purchaser. Any amendment or waiver effected in accordance with this Section 8.9 shall be binding upon the Purchaser and each transferee of the Shares, each future holder of all such securities, and the Company.

8.10 Severability. If one or more provisions of this Agreement are held to be unenforceable under applicable law, the parties agree to renegotiate such provision in good faith. In the event that the parties cannot reach a mutually agreeable and enforceable replacement for such provision, then (a) such provision shall be excluded from this Agreement, (b) the balance of the Agreement shall be interpreted as if such provision were so excluded and (c) the balance of the Agreement shall be enforceable in accordance with its terms.

8.11 Delays or Omissions. No delay or omission to exercise any right, power or remedy accruing to any party under this Agreement, upon any breach or default of any other party under this Agreement, shall impair any such right, power or remedy of such non-breaching or non-defaulting party nor shall it be construed to be a waiver of any such breach or default, or an acquiescence therein, or of or in any similar breach or default thereafter occurring; nor shall any waiver of any single breach or default be deemed a waiver of any other breach or default theretofore or thereafter occurring. Any waiver, permit, consent or approval of any kind or character on the part of any party of any breach or default under this Agreement, or any waiver on the part of any party of any provisions or conditions of this Agreement, must be in writing and shall be effective only to the extent specifically set forth in such writing. All remedies, either under this Agreement or by law or otherwise afforded to any party, shall be cumulative and not alternative.

8.12 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, and the documents referred to herein constitute the entire agreement between the parties hereto pertaining to the subject matter hereof, and any and all other written or oral agreements relating to the subject matter hereof existing between the parties hereto are expressly canceled.

8.13 Dispute Resolution.

(a) Negotiation Between Parties; Mediations. The parties agree to negotiate in good faith to resolve any dispute between them regarding this Agreement. If the negotiations do not resolve the dispute to the reasonable satisfaction of both parties, then each party that is a company shall nominate one authorized officer as its representative. The parties or their representatives, as the case may be, shall, within 30 days of a written request by either party to call such a meeting, meet in person and shall attempt in good faith to resolve the dispute. If the disputes cannot be resolved by such senior managers in such meeting, the parties agree that they shall, if requested in writing by either party, meet within 30 days after such written notification for one day with an impartial mediator and consider dispute resolution alternatives

-38-

other than formal arbitration. If an alternative method of dispute resolution is not agreed upon in the one day mediation, either party may begin formal arbitration proceedings to be conducted in accordance with subsection (b) below. This procedure shall be a prerequisite before taking any additional action hereunder.

(b) Arbitration. In the event the parties are unable to settle a dispute between them regarding this Agreement in accordance with subsection (a) above, subject to subsection (c) below, such dispute shall be referred to and finally settled by arbitration at the Hong Kong International Arbitration Centre in accordance with the UNCITRAL Arbitration Rules (“UNCITRAL Rules”) in effect, which rules are deemed to be incorporated by reference into this subsection (b), subject to the following: (i) the arbitration tribunal shall consist of three arbitrators to be appointed according to the UNCITRAL Rules; and (ii) the language of the arbitration shall be English. The prevailing party shall be entitled to reasonable attorney’s fees, costs and necessary disbursements in addition to any other relief to which such party may be entitled.

(c) Specific Performance. The parties hereto agree that the Purchaser would suffer irreparable damage if any provision of this Agreement were not performed in accordance with the terms hereof and that, notwithstanding anything to the contrary herein, the Purchaser shall be entitled to an injunction or injunctions to prevent breaches of this Agreement or to enforce specifically the performance of the terms and provisions hereof in any court of competent jurisdiction, in addition to any other remedy to which they are entitled at law or in equity.

8.14 Transaction Fees and Expenses. Each party shall pay all of its own costs and expenses incurred in connection with the negotiation, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and other Transaction Documents and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby. In the event that this Agreement does not proceed to Closing as a result of any willful breach of this Agreement or the Transaction Framework Agreement by any of the Company or the Key Shareholders, the Company shall bear all documented third party costs and expenses incurred by or on behalf of the Purchaser in the preparation of the agreements(s) and all other documents up to a maximum aggregate amount of US$1,500,000. In the event that this Agreement does not proceed to Closing as a result of any willful breach of this Agreement or the Transaction Framework Agreement by the Purchaser, the Purchaser shall bear all documented third party costs and expenses incurred by or on behalf of the Company in the preparation of the agreements(s) and all other documents up to a maximum aggregate amount of US$1,500,000. In the event that the Company commits any breach of Section 4.6, the Company shall pay to the Purchaser, within three Business Days after written demand therefor, an amount equal to three times the aggregate amount of costs and expenses incurred by the Purchaser in connection with the negotiation, execution, delivery and performance of this Agreement and other Transaction Documents and the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby.

8.15 Schedule of Exceptions. The parties hereto agree that any reference in a particular Section of the Schedule of Exceptions shall be deemed to be an exception to (or, as applicable, a disclosure for purposes of) the representations and warranties (or covenants, as applicable) of the Company that are contained in the corresponding Section of this Agreement as well as to each other Section of this Agreement, to the extent the relevance of the disclosure to such Section is reasonably apparent.

[ Signature Pages Follow ]

-39-

The parties have executed this Ordinary Shares Purchase Agreement as of the date first written above.

COMPANY: QUNAR CAYMAN ISLANDS LIMITED, a Cayman Islands exempted company
By: |  | /s/ Authorized Signatory
Name: Title: Address: [Cayman address] Facsimile: [ ] E-mail Address: [ ] PURCHASER: BAIDU HOLDINGS LIMITED
By: |  | /s/ Authorized Signatory
Name: Title: Date: Address: P.O. Box 957, Offshore Incorporations Centre, Road Town, Tortola, British Virgin Islands Facsimile: [ ] E-mail Address: [ ]